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LONGWOOD UNIVERSITY 
BOARD OF VISITORS 

April 1, 2016 
Minutes 

 
 
 
 

Call to Order 

The Longwood University Board of Visitors met on Friday, April 1, 2016 in the Stallard 
Boardroom. The meeting was called to order shortly after 9 a.m. by Rector Colleen Margiloff. 
 
Members present: 
 
Mr. Stephen Mobley 
Mrs. Shelby Jones Walker 
Mr. David Hallock 
Mrs. Marianne M. Radcliff 
Mrs. Eileen Anderson 
Mrs. Colleen McCrink Margiloff 
The Hon. Robert S. Wertz, Jr. 
Mr. Michael Evans 
Ms. Pia Trigiani 
Mr. Brad Schwartz 
 [Members Busser, Hansen and Ward were absent.] 
 
Also present: 
 
President W. Taylor Reveley IV 
Dr. Joan Neff, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs 
Mr. Kenneth Copeland, Vice President for Administration and Finance 
Ms. Victoria Kindon, Vice President for Strategic Operations 
Dr. Tim Pierson, Vice President for Student Affairs 
Ms. Courtney Hodges, Vice President for Institutional Advancement 
Mr. Justin Pope, Chief of Staff 
Mrs. Kay Stokes, Executive Assistant 
Dr. Lissa Power-deFur, Faculty Representative 
Ms. Constance Garner, Student Representative 
Mrs. Courtney Addison Jones, Staff Advisory Committee Representative 
Mr. Mike Lewandowski, Longwood University Foundation 
Mr. Cameron O’Brion, Office of the Attorney General 
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Rector’s Welcome and Approval of Minutes and Consent Agenda 

The rector welcomed the Board and introduced a motion to approve the consent agenda: 
 
Mr. Hallock asked a question about the proposed revision to the student-athlete drug policy. 
With Mr. Austin traveling and thus not present to answer, the Rector suggested removing the 
revision from the consent agenda for separate consideration later in the meeting. She requested a 
motion to approve the remainder of the consent agenda items. Mr. Wertz asked that the revision 
to the educational benefits policy extend to include clarifying the title to indicate that it also 
applies to retirees, which Mr. Copeland said would indeed be adjusted administratively. Mr. 
Mobley introduced the motion, and Mr. Schwartz seconded, and the consent agenda was 
approved unanimously. 
 
Former Hampden-Sydney professor Jim Simms, speaking on behalf of a group of supporters of 
the Longwood Golf Course who oppose the decision to close the course, spoke of the historic 
value of the course and urged the Board to reconsider the decision to close the course, and rather 
invest in improving the course. Judy Dinzer, Nancy Andrews, Gwen Eddleman and Barbara 
Smith also spoke urging the Board to reconsider the decision. Several others also spoke briefly. 
The rector thanked them (and in subsequent communication informed them that the decision was 
indeed final). 
 
President Reveley said that Longwood’s police are highly decorated and have had all manner of 
national accolades, and that he was pleased for the Board to witness an additional 
commendation. He introduced Police Chief Robert Beach for a presentation from the Virginia 
Center for Accreditation with the Virginia Department of Criminal Justice Services, which confirmed 
its accreditation of the Longwood University Police Department, a distinction held by fewer than 
one-fourth of the roughly 400 law enforcement agencies in the state. Accreditation requires 
meeting nearly 200 standards for efficient and effective operation. 
 
Derrick Mays, the Program Manager from the Virginia Center for Accreditation with the Virginia 
Department of Criminal Justice Services made an official presentation of the certificate of 
accreditation, and commended the department on its professionalism and effectiveness. 
 
Chief Beach thanked the VCA, his team and colleagues in local law enforcement, expressing 
particular gratitude to Longwood colleagues Tim Pierson, Vice President of Student Affairs; 
Debbie Wooding, manager of integrated security systems; Lucy Smith, emergency management 
coordinator, Laura Rice of the parking services office; Investigator Sam Gillam and Lt. Ray 
Ostrander. He also thanked local colleagues, including Farmville Police Chief Curtis Davis; 
former chief Doug Mooney, Prince Edward Sheriff Wesley Reed and Commonwealth’s Attorney 
Megan Clark. 
 
President’s Report and Discussion: 
 
President Reveley noted that in a troubled landscape nationally across higher education, 
Longwood can be all the more proud of its progress on many fronts. Enrollment serves as a pure 
barometer of success, and Longwood has the second-highest enrollment growth of any Virginia 
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public institution the last three years, a period during which state enrollment has been flat 
overall.  
 
Applications are up substantially, with a cumulative 33 percent increase since 2012-13. The 
number of full-time faculty during that time has increased by about 10 percent, from about 230 
to 255, which demonstrates Longwood’s commitment to holding true to the scale and teaching 
culture that is an important part of the institution’s strength. 
 
He highlighted Longwood’s progress controlling costs, and the progress and hard work of the 
committee considering revisions to the general education curriculum. He also noted progress in 
alumni engagement, annual giving, relations with Farmville and other local communities, and 
faculty compensation, which increased 4.65 percent this year, the highest in at least 15 years. 
 
There was a brief discussion regarding whether possible changes to the Fair Labor Standards Act 
could affect the university’s budget. Mr. Copeland said it is impossible to know whether or how 
such changes might be implemented but said his office has indeed prepared various scenarios 
that could affect future budgets. 
 
Reports of the Vice Presidents: 
 
Dr. Neff introduced Profs. Lara Fergeson and David Lehr, and explained their new roles within 
Academic Affairs as associate provosts. Dr. Neff provided an update on several ongoing 
searches. She reported that faculty have submitted about 30 proposals to develop or change 
courses related to the debate, and gave an overview of a plan for each department to host an 
event for students connecting the debate and obligations of citizenship. She also announced a 
new National Science Foundation grant of $642,000 that will bring underrepresented and low 
socio-economic status students who might not otherwise be able to attend Longwood to be 
mentored by STEM faculty. 
 
In response to a question from Mr. Mobley, Dr. Neff and Mr. Copeland discussed current 
activities and future planning for Hull Springs Farm. Dr. Fergeson commented that Hull Springs 
has become central to the experience of Honors College students, and is increasingly used by 
alumni. There was a brief discussion regarding the timetable for rolling out the new general 
education curriculum. President Reveley noted that some of the courses being reworked for the 
debate will in practice serve as pilots for the new curriculum. Dr. Neff emphasized the 
importance of involving faculty in the process so they will feel ownership of the new curriculum 
and embrace it fully. 
 
Mr. Copeland congratulated staff on successful implementation of a new statewide accounting 
system, and said his office had worked diligently to prepare scenarios for tuition and fees that 
would be presented to the Board the following day. Also facilities staff have been deeply 
involved in preparation for debate.  
 
Ms. Hodges provided an updated on the success of “Love Your Longwood Day,” in which the 
Longwood community produced participation numbers comparable to the similar campaign run 
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that day by New York University, which has more than half-a-million alumni and 12,000 
employees. 
 
Mr. Mobley asked about sponsorship opportunities related to the debate. Ms. Hodges 
emphasized Longwood’s focus is on using the debate as an entrée to corporations and individuals 
with whom we don’t currently have a relationship.  
 
Ms. Kindon gave an update on admissions, reporting applications are up 15 percent year-over-
year, and year-to-date deposits were up 37 percent. She also noted that applications are up across 
several high GPA bands, most notably with GPAs over 3.7 up 40 percent over the last few years. 
Richmond-area applications, which had been down last year, were up 22 percent for the current 
year. Out-of-state applications have also increased from 455 to 719 over the last two years. 
 
Dr. Pierson provided an update on debate planning, accreditation of student affairs offices, 
student and discipline, noting student conduct hearings are up approximately 4 percent. 
 
Mrs. Radcliff complimented Ryan Catherwood, associate VP for alumni relations, for the vigor 
of alumni activities and events since his arrival. 
 
Report of Representatives to the Board: 
 
Constance Garner introduced Dillon Yonker as new SGA president. She provided an update on 
student organizations planning for debate programming, and various campus programs, including 
Democracy Day. She discussed her experience visiting Washington, D.C. as part of a discussion 
with Virginia’s two senators about student debt, and thanked the board for the opportunity to 
serve. 
 
Lissa Power-deFur thanked the president for his support of the general education reform process 
and provided an update on faculty research endeavors. 
 
Ryan Catherwood provided an update on alumni activities, in place of Kendall Lee, who could 
not be present to represent the Alumni Association. He also provided an update on career 
services operations in his office, and a new array of networking events for alumni. He noted that 
70-80 percent of jobs are given by referral, which underscores the importance of Longwood 
working to strengthen its own network. 
 
On behalf of the Longwood University Foundation, Mike Lewandowski provided an update on 
investment performance and transition among board members. 
 
Courtney Addison Jones on behalf of the Staff Advisory Committee provided an update on 
opportunities for partnership for staff development.  
 
Members of the Board and vice-presidents then broke for lunch and meetings of the strategic 
priorities groupings as follows: 
 
Retention and Graduation: Anderson and Schwartz (with Kindon, Neff and Pierson) 
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Organization, Structuring and Governance: Trigiani (with Copeland and Pope) [Hansen absent] 
 
Foot Traffic by Alumni and Friends:  Hallock and Mobley (with Hodges) [Austin absent] 
 
National Marketing:  Radcliff and Wertz (with Hodges and Kindon) [Austin absent] 
 
Regional Prosperity:  Walker (with Pierson and Pope) [Ward absent] 
 
Strengthening the University Community: Evans (with Copeland and Neff) [Busser absent] 
 
Afternoon Sessions: 
  
The meeting reconvened at 1:45 p.m. with brief reports from the strategic priorities groups on 
their meetings: 
 
Mr. Schwartz and Mrs. Anderson reported this group had discussed goal-setting in retention, and 
ensuring retention practices incorporate a variety of issues. 
 
As to governance, Ms. Trigiani discussed the early efforts and vision for the University Planning 
Council. 
 
Concerning Foot Traffic by alumni and friends, Mr. Mobley and Mr. Hallock discussed the new 
position of director of event planning, and joint marketing efforts with Farmville;  
 
Relating to national marketing, Mr. Wertz learned more about Love your Longwood Day, 
current social media efforts, and the importance of investing in marketing. 
 
Mrs. Walker’s discussion on regional prosperity centered on the close connection between the 
Prince Edward school search and economic development, and the hope this will prove to be the 
first of many steps toward closer collaboration. 
 
For the university community, Mr. Evans was concerned with salary compression and strategies 
for alleviating them. 
 
Following the group reports, Prof. Bill Abrams provided the annual update on the most recent 
study by the American Association of University Professors on faculty compensation, which 
shows Longwood faculty compensation up 4.65 on average this past year. 
 
Report on Graduate Studies Task Force 
 
Dean Jeannine Perry and Prof. Kevin Doyle made a presentation on the work of the new 
graduate studies task force, which is working to develop recommendations on the future of 
graduate education at Longwood. Dr. Perry provided context for the consultant’s report that was 
shared with the Board, and said recommendations will be brought to the Faculty Senate next fall. 
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Mr. Mobley encouraged a broad review and imaginative thinking in considering the kinds of 
programs and ideas that might be possible here. There followed a discussion of demand issues, 
the value of graduate teaching assistance in a university that is not a major research institution, 
and the importance of diversifying programs across the university. There was also discussion 
about the role of housing options for graduate students, and the importance of financial aid, to 
ensure graduate students do not leave overly indebted. 
 
Executive Session:  

Mrs. Margiloff requested a motion to go into closed session pursuant to Virginia Code Section 
2.2-3711(A)(2), A(3), and A(8) to discuss the acquisition of real property and consult with legal 
counsel concerning possible litigation. Mrs. Radcliff offered the motion and Mr. Schwartz 
seconded. 

Mrs. Margiloff requested a motion to exit closed session. Mr. Wertz so moved, Ms. Trigiani 
seconded and the motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote (Board members Wertz, 
Radcliff, Schwartz, Anderson, Evans, Trigiani, Hallock, Walker and Mobley, all approved), 
certifying compliance with the Virginia Freedom of Information Act.  The meeting returned to 
open session.  

There followed brief further discussion of faculty compensation, recruitment and retention, and 
the importance of continuing to improve. There was also discussion of financial considerations 
regarding the work of the graduate studies task force, and implications for future enrollment, 
with 6,000 total students continuing to be an overall target.  
 
There was a brief discussion of logistics regarding the remainder of the Board meeting. 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:30 p.m. 
 
Saturday, April 2, 2016 
 
The Longwood University Board of Visitors reconvened on Saturday, April 2, 2016 in Willett 
Hall. 
 
Members present: 
Mrs. Colleen McCrink Margilff 
The Hon. Robert S. Wertz, Jr. 
Mr. Stephen Mobley 
Mrs. Marianne M. Radcliff 
Mrs. Eileen Anderson 
Ms. Pia Trigiani 
Mr. Michael Evans 
Mr. Brad Schwartz 
Mrs. Shelby Walker 
Mr. David Hallock 
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There was brief discussion of the proposed revisions to the student-athlete drug policy, which are 
the product of a careful review by the Athletics Department and would bring Longwood’s 
policies more closely in line with best practices espoused by the NCAA and the policies of peer 
institutions in the Commonwealth of Virginia and the Big South. Mrs. Margiloff proposed a 
motion to approve the revision. Mr. Wertz offered the motion and Mr. Schwartz seconded, and 
the motion was approved unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Margiloff proposed a motion to go into Closed Session under Section 2.23711(A)(1) to 
discuss matters pertaining to the performance and promotion of Longwood University 
employees. Mr. Mobley so moved, Mrs. Radcliff seconded, and the motion was unanimously 
approved. 
 
A motion was made by Mrs. Margiloff to return to open session. The motion was seconded by 
Mr. Schwartz and approved by the Board. In compliance with the provisions of the Freedom of 
Information Act, the Board returned to Open Session. Mrs. Margiloff moved to certify the 
discussion in Closed Session was held in accordance with the Code of Virginia. All members 
present voted to confirm: Mrs. Margiloff, Mr. Wertz, Mr. Mobley, Mrs. Radcliff, Mrs. Anderson, 
Ms. Trigiani, Mr. Evans, Mr. Schwartz, Mrs. Walker, and Mr. Hallock. 
 
Mrs. Margiloff asked for a motion to award promotion and tenure to the following faculty: 
 
To the Rank of Professor: 
 
 Dr. David Buckalew (Biology) 
 Dr. David Shoenthal (Math) 
 Mr. Christopher Swanson (Music) 
 Ms. Kerri Cushman (Art) 
 
To the Rank of Associate Professor and Award of Tenure: 
 
 Dr. Dale Beach (Biology) 
 Dr. Virginia Beard (Criminal Justice) 
 Dr. Suzanne Donnelly (Science Education) 
 Dr. Richard Adam Franssen (Biology) 
 Dr. Heather Lettner-Rust (English) 
 Dr. Virginia Lewis (Math) 
 Dr. Leah Shilling-Traina (Math) 
 
Award of Tenure: 
 Dr. Wade Znosko (Biology) 
 
Mr. Mobley so moved, Mrs. Anderson seconded, and the motion was approved unanimously. 
 
There followed general discussion of matters related to faculty development and compensation, 
efforts to support faculty research and reduce teaching workload, the effect on faculty of the 
transition to a new general education curriculum. 



8 
 

 
President Reveley presented a proposal for tuition and fees for the 2016-17 academic year, 
noting Longwood should be proud to have held increases under 3 percent for three consecutive 
years, and that its determination to minimize increases had produced a ripple effect around the 
Commonwealth. The president led a discussion of macro issues in higher education finance, state 
support and student financial aid. 
 
Mrs. Margiloff asked for a motion to approve a 2.77 percent increase in tuition and mandatory 
fees for in-state students and other fee adjustments as presented by Mr. Copeland. Ms. Trigiani 
so moved, Mr. Schwartz seconded and the motion was approved unanimously. 
 
There was brief discussion of plans for graduation and future meetings. There being no further 
business, the meeting was adjourned at noon.  
 

 

 






























































































































































































































